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Dear Friends in Christ

 

Hello again from Paraguay. We have more or less come to the end of winter but we have been experiencing some wild ups and downs in the weather. Temperatures have been reaching a sweltering 40C one day, and then 14C the next. We have been told that the arrival of El Niño is imminent. In South America this usually means it will rain a great deal. I remember that El Niño brought us floods in my first full year in the Chaco back in 1983. There were also spectacular floods in 1998 with Makxawaya and Enxet Indian communities in El Estribo cut off. In other parts of the world El Niño brings drier weather.

 

In Rio Verde we - and just about everybody else except for Makxawaya - are now quite seriously short of water so we are hoping and praying that we will get some rain in the next week or two, perhaps courtesy of El Niño. The last few weeks of winter have brought us strong northerly winds which have been blowing dust everywhere. Sweeping out the dust from my house has been a daily chore. I also have to wash my face regularly to get rid of the dust from my eyes. Our dust-proof translation office provides a welcome refuge for the translators and myself!

 

During August I celebrated my 50th birthday and travelled to the UK for a few weeks to celebrate and to be with family and friends. One of the highlights, my birthday present in fact, was a trip to Paris and Rome by rail. My father made all the arrangements and accompanied me on the trip. I found the historical sites in Rome: the Colosseum, the Titus Arch (with a depiction of Roman soldiers carrying off the loot from the Temple in Jerusalem in AD 70), St Peter’s, the Vatican Museum, to name just a few, quite fascinating and a world away from the Chaco!

 

I returned to Paraguay much refreshed after my short break. For a number of days the members of the translation team had to put up with my accounts of Paris and Rome and numerous slideshows of the places I visited.

 

We have now finished checking through Juan Martínez's draft of 1 Samuel and have made a start on 2 Samuel. On the Psalms we are up to Psalm 105. On the last Sunday in September, the draft of Psalm 105 was read out at the morning service in Pastor Elvio's church in Yatnata, just a few miles away from us in Rio Verde. Several people asked for copies to be printed out for them. This was encouraging for Martín, who has worked on translating the Psalms. With regard to Asunción Rojas' drafts, we have checked as far as Isaiah 37. At the end of September we invited Hernán García, a member of the church in Makxawaya who cannot read but who can just about write his name, to listen to passages of drafts of biblical texts recently translated into Enxet. In the process of checking the drafts I have discovered it is better to work separately with folk who cannot read, as they feel intimidated by those who can.

 

As I think I have mentioned in other letters, some of the Pentecostal groups that have been targeting Enxet Indian communities tend to attract those young to middle-aged folk who are unable to read or write. I notice that they always memorise verses in outdated 16th century Spanish, from the old Reina Valera 1960 version of the Bible. Far better for these and other Enxet church members to memorise verses in their own native Enxet language rather than in Spanish, a language that they hardly know. I need great tact and sensitivity in this area.

 

I began writing this prayer letter on September 29th, which in Paraguay is a national holiday commemorating one of the major Paraguayan victories against Bolivia during the Chaco War. On September 29th 1932 Bolivian forces at Boquerón surrendered to Paraguayan forces, losing some of their finest officers and the bulk of their troops with experience of fighting in the Chaco. In addition to the ferociousness of the battles, Paraguayan and Bolivian forces suffered terribly from the lack of water during the dry winter months.  (In Rio Verde we are quite near to some of the places where the battles of the war were fought). The Chaco War, which resulted in victory for Paraguay, continued until hostilities ceased on 14th June 1935. 

 

After the cessation of hostilities, the remaining operational aircraft of both forces dropped flowers on the battlefields. In July 1938 the Peace Treaty awarded Paraguay 80% of the disputed territory of the Chaco.  In recent years it has been possible to travel by bus along the Trans Chaco Highway to Santa Cruz, Bolivia, from the Paraguayan capital Asuncion, passing through Rio Verde on the way. For many years after the war there was not much communication between Paraguay and Bolivia.  Now, "a Highway between two nations" is gradually leading to greater integration and peaceful cooperation.

 

Well... after all that history, here are some prayer points!

 

We give thanks for the provision of water for the translation team during the dry winter months and pray that we, along with the other Chaco communities, would soon get rain. We give thanks that work has started on building a second aljibe /cistern next to the translation office. This has been made possible thanks to donations from the Mission Paraguay volunteers who were in Paraguay in August. Pray that the aljibe will be finshed soon.

 

Pray for the checking of 2 Samuel, the remainder of the Psalms, and Isaiah.

 

Pray for Paraguay's President Fernando Lugo and give thanks for the relative political stability the country has enjoyed in recent years. For wisdom in addressing the country's many problems, made more complicated by the severe economic downturn.

 

Pray for an Enxet lady from Makxawaya called Victoria Gómez who recently went blind. For peace of mind as she waits in Makxawaya for news of an operation for cataracts in the near future. A Mennonite mission group will (I think) cover the costs of the operation at the Mennonite hospital in Loma Plata.

 

Thank you for the letters and cards we have received over the last few months

 

Tim and the Enxet translators Juan, Martin and Asuncion

 

Bless the Lord Oh my soul and let all that is within me bless his holy name! (Psalm 103.1)

 

Tim's prayer letter is sent to his link churches by Mrs Elizabeth Hay, 51 Beechcroft Road, Oxford, OX2 7AY  UK (tel 01685 513786), and to other friends and supporters by the Rev TJ Curtis, 60 Courtney Close, Tewkesbury, GLOS GL20 5FB  UK, tel (01684 295 298)


